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Search and Governance Committee
MINUTES
	Date
	22 May 2019
	Time
	10.00

	Venue
	Boardroom, Floor 5, Station Plaza, Hastings

	Chair
	Diana Garnham

	Membership: Diana Garnham (Chair) Henry Ball (Vice-Chair), Clive Cooke (CEO), Derek Stevens, Gill Short
Attended by: Kevin Cowley

	Apologies: Gill Short


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1) 
	Apologies
Apologies were received from Gill Short. 

	 

	2) 
	Declarations of Interest 

There were none. 
	 

	3) 
	Chair’s introduction and welcomes

Diana Garnham welcomed Kevin Cowley to the Search and Governance Committee and reminded members that he was part of the succession planning workgroup recently involved with identifying skills gaps and recruiting to fill these. She reminded the Committee that the agenda was very full and urged officers to focus on taking papers as read unless there were important matters to which they would like to bring the attention of the Committee. 
	 

	4) 
	Minutes of the last meeting held on 19 March 2019 and matters arising

AGREED: THE COMMITTEE AGREED THAT THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 19 MARCH 2019 WERE A TRUE AND ACCURATE RECORD. 
	 

	5) 
	Membership for 2019-20

Composition of ESCG Committees

The Committee agreed the following parameters for review of Committees: 

· Take account of those leaving

· Take account of succession planning

· Take account of the strategy

· Each member to sit on at least one committee but not more than two

· Appropriate skills on each committee

· Balance  and diversity of members and co-opted members
· Identify skills gaps and action to address these
Suggested membership is as follows:
Remuneration Committee
Henry Ball, Tony Campbell, Vacancy

ACTION: DoG to research a HR specialist from a public body or commissioning body. The gender balance of the Committee would benefit from a female member.
Finance Committee
Mark Fisher, Pat Farmer; Russell Higginbotham; Henry Ball; Clive Cooke
Madina Tash, Tom Sanderson and Sue Walton 
Audit Committee
Derek Stevens; Diana Garnham, Ian Mehrtens;

Roger Dennard; Angela Smith
ACTION: The Search and Governance Committee will seek audit professionals from local firms who would be able to serve for up to eight years as well as an individual with internal audit experience.
Human Resources Committee
Simon Hubbard; Kevin Cowley; Clive Cooke; Marie Sangster

Robert Mee; Steve Baldry.
ACTION: Sarah Connerty added that Melanie Price had asked that a co-opted governor with employment law be sought.  SGC to take this into account in search activities.
Quality and Standards Committee 
Tony Campbell; Ian Jungius; Steve Hedges; Student member; Caroline McKiddie. 

ACTION: It was noted that two members of Q&S were leaving in the coming eighteen months. Vacancies for education specialists to be addressed as a priority. 

Capital Infrastructure Committee

Pat Farmer; Henry Ball; Clive Cooke; Ian Mehrtens; Joanne Rogers
ACTION: CEO to identify a current, or recently retired, Principal with experience of delivering and managing significant estates strategy changes post-merger as a co-opted member

ECLB

Joanne Rogers; Henry Ball; Therese Osula Winthe; Sam Skevington; Student member; 
Keith Ridley; Huxley Knox MacCaulay; Andy Thomas; Duncan Kerr; Richard Garland
HCLB

Tony Campbell; Simon Hubbard; Marie Sangster; Student member

Steve Baldry; Sue Walton

LLLB

Ian Jungius; Gill Short; Student; Nigel Ryan; 

Tony Smith

Clive Cooke reminded the Committee that on 1 July 2019 the Chairs and Vice Chairs will meet with the College Principals to review and discuss the Local College Boards and structure. This will be taken into account in the Autumn Term Search and Governance. 

Diana Garnham explained that she had met with the CEO and they had agreed that there are broadly two groups of education specialists – those who know the environment from which the Group’s students are recruited such as local school heads and those from FE or with broader education experience such as DfE and other bodies. An additional group with knowledge of students is that of employers who may run apprenticeship programmes. Clive Cooke had suggested that there is a network of Eastbourne and Lewes Heads from which a main Board member might be identified and that a deputy head might be considered. There may be some ex-Principals from FE who might also have estates experience who could be invited to assist with the estates strategy. 

Diana Garnham asked the Directors of Governance to draft specific role profiles for each of the up-coming Board vacancies.   

Diana Garnham added that the Board remains weak on the business and employer links which will need to be addressed going forward.
The Directors of Governance will contact the members to confirm if they are happy to serve on the Committees as outlined above. 
AGREED: THE COMMITTEE AGREED TO RECOMMEND MEMBERSHIP OF THE COMMITTEES AS OUTLINED TO THE BOARD.

	DoG

Succession planning group

Succession planning group

Succession planning group

Clive Cooke

DoG

Succession planning group

DoG

Henry Ball

	6) 
	Annual Appraisal of the Chair 

Diana Garnham recognised that the responses to the survey were positive overall and that the response rate has been high with 94% being ‘agree or strongly agree’ with the various statements. 

The Committee recognised that there were a couple of areas identified for improvement:

· Encouraging quieter members to contribute to the discussion.

· A number of people ‘don’t know’ that the relationship between the Chair and the Chief Executive should be monitored as it is a key relationship. 

· A number of people ‘don’t know’ about the relationship with the Director of Governance.

The Committee discussed ways in which these relationships might be made more open, or ways of measuring and evidencing them. Examples were honest exchanges, stretch and challenge and support. There was discussion about what examples of a good relationship might look like. Henry Ball commented that he felt the relationship was powerful with honesty and integrity with stretch and challenge. 

It was agreed that in further years the question would be changed to ‘Is there any evidence that there is not a strong relationship between the Chair and CEO’. An additional question would be added; ‘Is the delineation of roles between the Chair and CEO clear?’ Members would be asked to give examples to support their views.
Diana Garnham recognised that the Board is trying to get through huge amounts of business on its agendas and there may not always be sufficient time to allow for debate. She suggested that the Board should design agendas to build in more time for discussion and therefore bring in the views of quieter members. Henry Ball said that the size of the Board is a big challenge combined with a large Executive Team. The pre-meetings are very helpful but can be taken up by presentations. It was agreed that the discussion at the extraordinary meeting was extremely good and should be emulated: however, it was acknowledged that it had centred on one topic without Executive presentations, compared to a Board agenda which has many more items and many more Executive led presentations. 
Diana Garnham shared the experience of another Board on which she serves which deals with the formal business and then has a workshop part of the agenda where discussion is more open and creates an environment in which everyone can contribute. She suggested that the Board should limit the amount of time that the Executive spends presenting to the meetings. Clive Cooke said that the FE Commissioner’s advisor had commented that there were a lot of meetings and that she would not like to be the Executive having to produce all of the papers. 
Clive Cooke suggested that it would be helpful to have a discussion on whether there is a need to change the shape and balance of the meeting, and that the Board might consider the format of the papers. Where he feels that the Executive gains enormous value from the Board is when the members help with an issue as a sounding board. Diana Garnham suggested that only the cover papers should be produced for the Board accompanied by existing College papers and data that had already been prepared for the Executive meetings to support their decision making. Clive Cooke said that he has seen the data before but he does not see the narrative that the Board requires. Derek Stephens said that his first task at SCCH had been to review and reduce the paper sent to the Board but in the transition Board, the volume of papers has grown and he suggested that this exercise be repeated. 
There was a divergence of views about whether all Board members are involved or not. Henry Ball will be seeking ways to ensure that all members feel consulted and included. 

Henry Ball asked the Director of Governance what the obligation is on governors to understand the detail on policy decision and if this would be affected if the papers were reduced. Sarah Connerty said that the coversheet should summarise the information that the Board needs to know and signpost them to data where necessary. The detailed information can be put in the appendices. Diana Garnham said that the legal position is that the responsibility to include all key information on the coversheet lies with the Executive as it is their duty to inform the Board. 

Clive Cooke said that the Board members who had attended the quality meeting with the FEC had reported that the focus had been on the finances of the Group and that they had been able to answer those questions through information they had through board papers. Sarah Connerty reminded the Committee that the Board members receive the monthly management accounts with a commentary. 
Derek Stephens suggested that the Search and Governance Committee reviews the June 2019 Board meeting agenda and papers at its next meeting. 

HB recognised that there is a tension in the sector due to the demands of the insolvency regime

Clive Cooke agreed to consider and report back how many pages the Executive is drafting specifically for the Board. Diana Garnham added that she is used to the CEO attending the Board and delivering a paper which includes their report and the KPIs, and that a specialist exec. member would only attend the Board to present specific papers. 

ACTIONS: 

· Clive Cooke to think about structure of Board meetings and volume of reports from the Executive
· The Search Committee will review the June Board agenda at its Autumn meeting to learn lessons

Diana Garnham congratulated Henry Ball on the positive feedback and thanked him for his work during the challenging first year of transition.  


	DoG

Search Committee

Clive Cooke

	7) 
	Board Self-Assessment 

Only ten responses to the question had been received despite three reminder emails being sent and Diana Garnham commented that this is worrying. Henry Ball commented that members may have been confused as there were so many surveys. 
There is no benchmark for this year but the Search and Governance Committee is using the survey to drive improvement. Diana Garnham asked if an external Director of Governance might be invited to offer a peer review. Clive Cooke said that the Group’s self-assessment review is challenged by peer review by two external people who then attend meetings and challenge the SAR, though Diana Garnham noted that these would unlikely be governance specialists. Henry Ball considered that any organisation which is self-critical is continually seeking improvement. He and Clive are currently in discussion with other Boards about some peer-to-peer mentoring and review to support improvement. This learning needs to be kept in balance with the other demands on the Board members. He added that the FEC and the regularity auditors also form part of the Board assurance and would offer early indicators. 
It is important to recognise that the survey has not identified any major elements of concern but it was agreed that Board improvement would be a matter to discuss at the next meeting. 


	Search Committee

	8) 
	Skills Audit 

Diana Garnham said that the paper set out a very helpful analysis of skills needs and it would be helpful to focus now on the following priorities:
· Estates- the Committee thought there may be a retired Principal who has estates experience. Clive Cooke is aware of a Principal with considerable experience in linking curriculum knowledge with estates who is on an advisory Board and who might be brought onto the CIC on a remunerated basis. 
· Minorities – Whilst this is an important area the Committee agreed that if there is the right capacity at the Local Board focussing on the community, it may not be essential for the skill to sit on the Main Board. Clive Cooke suggested that Simon Hubbard or Caroline McKiddie would be able to advise on this.
· Third sector organisations – Diana Garnham suggested that there may be members of the local Boards with these links and added that a vacancy for this skill might be posted on the Inspiring Excellence Website

· Legal/Property – it had been agreed that recruitment of a legally qualified or experienced governor would be put on hold as the CIC Committee will engage professional advisors in this area.
· Safeguarding – Gill Short has volunteered to take this role. The Directors of Governance will ensure that she meets with Vic Kempner for a training session and handover.
· Funding – Governors have asked for training on this area. Clive Cooke will organise a briefing on this before a future Board meeting.
· External Audit – this is well represented in the new co-opted members but internal audit knowledge will be kept in mind. 
· E- learning and digital – The Committee recognised that Jo Rogers is a specialist in this area and it was suggested that e-learning expertise might be brought in. Diana Garnham said that a Board briefing on this would be useful. She suggested that digital and e-learning be added to the desired role profiles for the Chair, Vice Chair and CEO appointments. Kevin Cowley said that there is a lot of digital utilisation to improve access for the civil service. Henry Ball said that some schools are making significant progress in this area and this skill may come with the recruitment of the head which has been suggested earlier.

	DoG

Clive Cooke

	9) 
	Succession Planning 

1. Chair, Vice Chair and CEO succession planning update

Sarah Connerty outlined the process and explained that recruitment agencies for both roles have been appointed after a competitive tender. Peridot will run the Chair appointment campaign and FEA the campaign for the CEO. Henry Ball and Clive Cooke have already met with FEA but there will be a further meeting with both agencies on 11 June to finalise timetables. Panels for each appointment process have been identified – RHB is drafting a paper for the Board to ensure that they are informed. It was agreed that this will be reviewed with Kevin Cowley. 
2. Engaging with younger potential governance volunteers – potential for ‘mentoring’ roles for the board and committees
Diana Garnham suggested that some skills gaps might be innovatively filled by a mentoring programme in which young professionals mentor the Board and SLT. This is a ‘soft way’ of engaging with younger people who may not have the time to commit to join the Board as  full-time members. These volunteers would be put in the governance structure. Derek Stevens welcomed the idea but cautioned that it is important to identify the areas for which volunteers are sought. Diana Garnham explained that Josh Barbarinde, an alumni of SDC, is a good example of a young person with experience of setting up a social enterprise and working with an MP. He understands social media and has ‘youth culture’ knowledge. She and Rebecca Conroy had spoken with him and been very impressed. He had   suggested that he might present to the Board on how young entrepreneurs think and could ‘sense check’ the social media of the Group. 
Another example would be the area of NHS healthcare and if it was possible to find someone from the talent department to present to the Board annually. Henry Ball said that he thought this was a good idea and he knows that for instance Sussex Skills Solutions meets with employers to learn from them. There are probably many informal examples of individuals meeting with influencers to gain intelligence. The issue is if, and how, to record this engagement. Diana Garnham recognised that the Board and Executive members meet with stakeholders, but this proposal is more about bringing the insight into the Board to inform its decisions without adding full members to the Board. 

It was agreed that initially each College would identify one alumni as a Board mentor to present to the Board. The Committee asked Clive Cooke to think about how the Sussex Skills Solutions can be brought to the Board.
There was discussion about using social media to build an alumni community going forward. 

3. Briefing note on succession planning to inform next steps for succession planning alongside the skills audit  
Plaza Trading and Sussex Skills Solutions.

Pat Farmer has sat on these two Boards which report in through the Executive but is now stepping down. Sarah Connerty advised that she had contacted Eversheds and there is no legal requirement for the Board to have a member on the commercial Boards, but the main board is required to have an appropriate mechanism of oversight. It was agreed that Sussex Skills solutions might report to the Eastbourne College Board and through them to the Board. Plaza Trading oversight would be through the Finance Committee.
Principles for Succession planning

· Recruitment will be transparent and open and there is a policy for this.

· There will be a role profile for vacancies as discussed

· The Committee has used the Skills survey to identify the gaps to which individuals will be recruited
· The Director of Governance will draft role profiles for future vacancies

Process for identifying, recruiting and approving Board and Co-opted members to the Board

To ensure transparency and reflect best practice the Board has an open invitation for expressions of interest in joining the Governing Body on its website. Enquiries are fielded and all receive a welcoming response. 

Co-opted members

There is an open call for co-opted members who are invited to join Committees to supplement them with specific, required skills that have been identified as needs or gaps. Two or three people are involved in meeting them at an early stage and there is a set list of questions.  When a suitable gap arises individuals would then be invited to meet the Chair of the Committee to discuss the opportunity further. It is envisaged that there will be an induction period of two meetings and then a review. 
Kevin Cowley explained that the Succession working party had recognised that this was a dialogue and that attempts have been be made to ensure that it was not just an interview. It was pleasing to note that there have been some good candidates. He added that the meetings had been kept generic and no commitment had been given. The dialogue had been around individuals’ interest and if they might be able to meet a skills gap. Diana Garnham said that the working party has searched individuals to fit a skills profile. The assumption is that the Committee Chair is not a gatekeeper but there will be an induction process which will include two-way reflection.  
The working party had met some individuals that were not suitable for the induction process. 

Board members

These are recruited transparently through the website, Inspiring Governance, targeting specific organisations and recommendation. There is a process through which the potential candidates meet with the Director of Governance for an initial explanation of the role. Then if both parties agree, the candidate would meet with the Chair and Vice Chair. The due diligence process for new Board members is more rigorous as checks are carried out on the Companies House website and often references are taken up. 

Inductions are given to both full Board and co-opted members. An annual one-to-one with the Chair for full Board members will form part of this process. 

It was agreed that a flow chart of the process should be appended to the policy of the recruitment process of both genres. 

	DoG/Kevin Cowley

Clive Cooke

DoG

  

	10) 
	Governance Budget 

1. Governance budget September 2018-to date
Sarah Connerty presented the budget and offered the following highlights: 
· Non-pay significantly underspent 
· Free training from AoC and ETF had been accessed whenever possible

· Many governors are not putting in expenses 
· Hospitality has been kept to a minimum within reasonable expectation

· Finance is far behind on reporting on the budget but SC has checked it against the team’s own records

· Biram Desai is the budget holder on governance and has approved this budget
· Pay is under with a saving of £7k as there was not a governance admin. assistant.

· Biram has outlined the pay budget for governance for next year but has not yet prepared the non-pay budget.

2. Governance review of requirements and staffing costs
The Directors of Governance had put in a proposal, at the request of the 5-1 meeting, which reviewed and reduced the costs of the Governance Team. It had equated to one FTE governance professional supported by an administrator for 19/20 which represented a significant saving.

Biram Desai had provided a budget which equates to one FTE salary equivalent without administrative support. His research had suggested that there are no colleges in the country with greater capacity than this and he has checked with Steve Hutchinson who felt that this was appropriate. This is being discussed by the Chair and CEO who will feedback. 

	Chair/CEO

	2. 111111
	Recognition of service for departing governors

Clive Cooke outlined three suggestions:

1. To celebrate the contribution with cheese and wine at the end of every Corporation meeting at which a Governor is leaving

2. The Group would benefit if departing members would like to volunteer as a mentor for executive members

3. He considers that an alumni group of governors is not practical as departing governors are likely to become involved in other activities
Sarah Connerty reminded the Committee that it was customary to give a voucher, flowers or a bottle. At the June 25 meeting there will be a thank you to Peggy Hall and Vic Kempner and the two students (one of whom has not actually attended). A lunch has been organised prior to the Board meeting. Clive Cooke said that his preference would be to celebrate the leaving after the meeting. A survey to ascertain who would be able to join such a gathering will be sent out. 
It was agreed that co-opted members would be thanked at the end of their last committee by their Chair with a token gift. 

	DoG

DoG

	3. 
	Board development for 2019-20: 
Sarah Connerty presented a paper which outlined the following activities:
· Learning walks

· PPRs 

· Tours of Colleges 

· Statutory training – Safeguarding and Prevent, Equality and Diversity, Health and Safety

· Business of the Group from Exec.
· With the addition of those discussed above from the Skills Survey
The Committee noted the plan. There was an action from the last Board that the Executive will provide briefings on particular Group areas. It was noted that external training on the insolvency regime will be provided.

Henry Ball reminded the Committee that there is specific Chair training at the Oxford SAID business school but that it had been agreed that the budget for this should be used for the incoming Chair. The CEO has undertaken the CEO/Principal training. 


	 

	4. 
	Policies

Arrangements for Obtaining the Views of Staff and Students 

The policy for obtaining the views of staff and students has been reviewed and approved by the Principals and will go to Quality and Standards Committee for review. Diana Garnham commented that it outlines process but not the outcomes or targets, lead Executive or responsible committees.  She suggested that a KPI might be added for completion of student surveys and that the Executive Officer responsible should be listed. Clive Cooke noted these suggestions.

	Clive Cooke

	5. 
	Compliance against the Code of Good Governance for English Colleges

Sarah Connerty had mapped the Group performance against the Code of Good Governance and the auditors will use this document during the regularity audit and other reviews. The Group is compliant in most areas and the Amber areas are now being addressed by the Principals.  This document had been used during the audit of governance in March 2019 and received substantial assurance. 

The Committee agreed that the term of office item should be rated as AMBER as the Board took a conscious decision to explain and not comply for strategic reasons. 


	DoG

	6. 
	Governance Audit 

1. Internal Audit report on ESCG governance

This had received substantial assurance with one recommendation on e and d which will be addressed with the current cycle of business. 
2. Director of Governance’s audit of the first year of ESCG Governance 

This document provided a chronological list of audit of all activity. The areas which are still not completed are due to the calendar cycle rather than any non-compliance. The document has been well received by both auditors and the FEC. It was agreed that target dates and a direction of travel should be included in future versions.
Henry Ball recorded thanks to Sarah Connerty for her significant contribution and huge amount of work in this transitional year to ensure that the Board was both statutorily compliant and exemplified best practice. 


	 

	7. 
	Governance Matters

1. Confirmation of Chair and Vice Chair for 2019-20
AGREED: THE COMMITTEE AGREED TO ELECT DIANA GARNHAM AS CHAIR OF THE COMMITTEE AND GILL SHORT AS VICE CHAIR FOR 2019/20
2. Review of terms of reference 
Diana Garnham had forwarded some suggested improvements to the Search and Governance Terms of Reference. These will be circulated by the Director of Governance for approval.

It was agreed that Diana Garnham will work with the incoming Chair to review all Committee Terms of Reference to ensure that all areas are covered in the Cycle of Business.    
3. Cycle of Business for 2019-20 
AGREED: THE COMMITTEE AGREED THE COMMITTEE CYCLE OF BUSINESS FOR 2019/20

4. Review of effectiveness 
Sarah Connerty reported that the review had been very positive. Comments included reviewing the Committee structure which is in hand and recruiting an external member to the Committee. 

	DoG

Diana Garnham



	8. 
	Director of Governance

1. Independence of the Director of the Governance

The Committee agreed that the arrangements for ensuring the independence of the Director of Governance are appropriate. 
2. Performance review of the Director of Governance 

Would normally go to the Remuneration Committee which would then  report to the Board but that the timing had not supported this. Henry Ball said that there was a very positive commentary and suggested that the appraisal of the Director of Governance should move to early in the autumn term in line with the rest of the senior post holders.  

Diana Garnham commented that it has been a heavy workload year in terms of governance requirements and she has felt very supported as Chair of the Search and Governance Committee and as a member of the Board. It has been good to witness the Governance Team working closely led by Sarah Connerty. She voiced the thanks of the Committee to Sarah Connerty and the team for their considerable contribution during the year.

	 

	9. 
	Results from exit surveys 

The Committee noted the response but expressed surprise at the comments of the departing member and agreed further investigation would be helpful to understand the feedback.  
	 

	10. 
	Professional advice update 

Sarah Connerty explained that Governance Teams had been asked to keep a record of all advice given to the Board. The FEC had requested this and also emails for supporting evidence that advice had been given.
Diana Garnham added that the DfE would be able to review such documents to identify trends in the sector.
	

	11. 20
	Governance outcomes and actions from the FEC Diagnostic Visit
Clive Cooke had circulated a report with seven recommendations – six were the risks that the senior team had told the FEC about in advance of their visit. At the FE Commissioner’s feedback, the opening gambit was that they are content with the progress of the Group to date. Henry Ball had specifically asked them if there were any signs of governance and leadership blurring lines and they responded that they had not seen any evidence of this during their visit. 


	 

	21)
	Attendance and Governor involvement 

This is a standing item to monitor attendance and identify issues. There are a few members with lower than expected attendance but the reasons are understood. 

This was noted. 
	 

	22)
	Any other business to be notified in advance to the Director of Governance 

There was none. 
The meeting closed at 12.45
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